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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL
For the Agenda please click here.
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices, The Beehive, Dowell Street, Honiton on Monday 9th March 2015

Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Nick Boggon




Cllr Vivienne Ash

Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Les Bayliss

Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Henry Brown

Cllr Peter Halse ** (Chairman)



Cllr Roy Coombs

Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Peter Corke

Cllr John Taylor





Cllr Vera Howard

Cllr Jackie Wadsworth




Cllr Caroline Kolek








Cllr Les Lunt








Cllr John Zarczynski

** District Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani (DCC), Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson (DCC), Cllr Mike Allen (EDDC), Cllr John O’Leary (EDDC), 

6 members of the public

2 members of the press – Mr Jack Dixon (Pulman’s), Mr Callum Lawton (Midweek Herald)
Chetna Jones – Town Clerk

Sarah Jenkins – Deputy Town Clerk

The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev David Beazley

15/42
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Sharon Pavey had informed the Town Clerk she would be late

Cllr Phil Twiss (P)

15/43
To receive declarations of interest and receipt of requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr Nick Boggon – member of Friends of Beehive (P)
Cllr Vivienne Ash  - member of Friends of Beehive (P). Cllr Ash also informed the Town Council that she had resigned as Director of Honiton Community Complex effective 6th March 2015.
15/44
To request that Item 13 be deferred

The Mayor asked that the Council consider deferring item 13 and asked the Deputy Mayor to present his proposal.

The Deputy Mayor proposed:
1. That discussion on item 13 be deferred until after the mediation report is published and the results are made known. That an extraordinary meeting be arranged and take place immediately following publication of that report.

2. That the Council grant a Lease by Reference and carry out the normal contracting out procedure and that this lease extension expires on Friday 27th March.

This proposal was seconded by Cllr Bayliss.

Concerns were raised about whether this was legal. The Town Clerk confirmed that it was acceptable to agree to defer items but the Council may wish to discuss whether to agree to a Lease by Reference in more detail as part of the debate in item 13.

Cllr Taylor was also concerned that the date being proposed was within the Purdah period. The Town Clerk confirmed that according to the Returning Officer at East Devon District Council the notice of elections was being announced on 30th March at which point Purdah will commence. Cllr Taylor and Cllr Lunt re-iterated that according to Devon County Council it was 26th March. It was agreed that the date in the proposal could be amended to say consistent with Purdah.

Cllr Brown felt that this item was not in line with the mediation process and current resolutions as per standing order 11. 
Cllr Randall-Johnson, Cllr Diviani, Cllr O’Leary and PCSO Steve Mingo gave their apologies and left the meeting.
Cllr Ash asked that this be discussed later as part of item 13. This was not accepted by Cllr Zarczynski and a recorded vote was taken on the following proposal:

1. That discussion on item 13 be deferred until after the mediation report is published and the results are made known. That an extraordinary meeting be arranged and take place immediately following publication of that report.

2. That the Council grant a Lease by Reference and carry out the normal contracting out procedure and that this lease extension expires before Purdah commences.

	
	
	FOR
	AGAINST
	ABSTAIN

	1
	Cllr Ash
	
	X
	

	2
	Cllr Bayliss
	X
	
	

	3
	Cllr Boggon
	X
	
	

	4
	Cllr Brown
	
	X
	

	5
	Cllr Coombs
	
	X
	

	6
	Cllr Corke
	X
	
	

	7
	Cllr Cornwell
	
	
	X

	8
	Cllr Elliot
	X
	
	

	9
	Cllr Halse
	X
	
	

	10
	Cllr Howard
	
	X
	

	11
	Cllr Kolek
	
	
	X

	12
	Cllr Lunt
	
	X
	

	13
	Cllr Pavey
	Not Present
	
	

	14
	Cllr Taylor
	
	X
	

	15
	Cllr Wadsworth
	
	X
	

	16
	Cllr Zarczynski
	X
	
	


The motion was not accepted.

It was agreed to continue with the Agenda.

15/45
To receive and resolve as a correct record the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 9th February 2015 and the minutes of the Extraordinary meeting of the Town Council held on 17th February 2015 
The minutes of the meetings had been circulated in advance.

Cllr Coombs asked that the Policy Committee revisit the way in which recorded votes were carried out as he felt that that the method used at this meeting at in February was more efficient as it would ensure that the votes were accurate and would be more transparent.

Cllr Elliot raised that it was agreed that the increase in staff hours be considered at the next meeting and asked if they could be discussed at this point. It was agreed that as further information needed to be presented to the Council that this be considered at the next Town Council meeting.

The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 9th February 2015 were approved and signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

The minutes of the Extraordinary meeting of the Town Council held on 17th February 2015 were approved and signed by the Mayor as a correct record.
The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

15/46
To receive the Police report

Unfortunately as the previous unscheduled item took longer to debate then expected PCSO Steve Mingo had to leave but left a report.  The report confirmed that there had been 18 recorded offences for the period 10th February 2015 to 8th March 2015 compared with 32 for the same period last year.  The recorded offences included 1 public order offence, 5 criminal damage to property, 2 criminal damage to vehicle, 1 make off without payment, 1 burglary dwelling, 1 harassment, 1 theft from shop, 1 theft from a motor vehicle, 1 theft other, 2 communications act offence and 2 common assaults.

Cllr Sharon Pavey entered the room.

Cllr Kolek had some questions she had wanted to ask and the Town Clerk suggested they be emailed to the office and the Clerk would forward them on.
15/47
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members
Cllr Caroline Kolek and Cllr Henry Brown left the room.
Due to the delay caused by the debate earlier and the ward members leaving no reports were received from Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson, Cllr Diviani and Cllr O’Leary. However Cllr Allen had remained and provided his report on behalf of East Devon District Council.
He informed the Council that East Devon District Council had reviewed their budget and had agreed to not increase their Council Tax whilst still maintaining the weekly food collections as well as improve the recycling facilities and keeping the East Devon Business Centre.
The decision to move the District Council headquarters to Honiton will be made within the next few weeks.

As business Champion he was delighted to inform the Town Council that only 10 young people were out of work for more than 12 months in Honiton and in total only 80 people for the whole of East Devon. Cllr Allen also informed the Town Council that he was working towards ensuring better quality of working conditions as statistics showed that East Devon was 10% lower for men and 20% lower for women when compared to the national average.

He confirmed that East Devon District Council had invested over £1M in Honiton through the following projects:
The Beehive

Thelma Hulbert Gallery

Playgrounds and sports facilities

Community Welfare groups working together

Cllr Allen confirmed that having revisited housing numbers for the Local Plan the numbers had not changed much from the original amount specified (estimated to be 950 homes) but that the number of years had been extended to 2031.
Cllr Allen informed the Town Council that the Overview and Scrutiny Committee had met and discussed the subject of the Beehive and that East Devon District Council (EDDC) had every right to take control because of the narrow use as a community centre. He added that mediation was key and no decisions should be made prematurely as they would be illegal especially if the mediation process were to find that illegal decisions had already been made.
Cllr Ash informed the Town Council that she had been present at that meeting and that EDDC officers had not emphasised the narrow use mentioned by Cllr Allen. She added that EDDC had stated they were impressed and happy with the situation. EDDC also mentioned that the Town council were independent and were able to make their own decisions.
Cllr Halse added that he had spoken with EDDC officers and they were satisfied.

Cllr Elliot asked Cllr Allen what activities at the Beehive were not in line with the conditions of being used as a community centre.
Cllr Allen said that he did not want to go into it as it was up to the mediation process to highlight this.

Cllr Taylor agreed and said that the mediation exercise was aimed at addressing the concerns and will be looking at VAT implications such as using the Beehive as a theatre and cinema.

Cllr Lunt asked how much of the new development would be social housing.

Cllr Allen explained that in major developments it was expected to obtain at 40% social housing as well as s106 funding. However in rural developments it was much harder to get anything for developments of less than 10 houses. EDDC was also one of the few councils to own social housing.
Cllr Allen left the meeting.

15/48
Public Question Time on items on the agenda

The Town Clerk reported that three members of the public had requested to speak on item 13.  

John Burgess, Secretary for Friends of Beehive reminded the Council that:

At the February Town Council meeting Cllr Zarczynski said that it was time to draw the line under the difficulties and disagreements with respect to the Beehive. He also reminded the Council of their previous resolutions and asked that if this issue has been resolved 3 times then they were entitled to expect those resolutions to stand. The Council mandated Friends of Beehive to raise £100,000 to equip the building and with the help of others this has been fulfilled. He asked that Councillors act with integrity and confirm the resolutions and that there be a new beginning to the partnership between the Council, the Company and the many volunteers to work together to make the building an even greater success.
Mrs Jill McNally stated:

I realise that item 13 was a complicated and contentious issue and wanted to make 3 points:
1. If the Council enters into part b for item 13 it will be reneging on its commitment to transparency as did not believe a discussion about the lease between HTC and its own Company necessitated the need.
2. It was wrong to put this item on the agenda when its own unanimous votes on 9th February when the Council resolved to accept East Devon District Council’s offer to fund a mediation exercise. If the Agreement for lease is discussed and approved then it will be a deliberate rejection of their generous offer. It would make no sense to commit the new Council to a 10 year financial commitment until the Council has obtained the results from the mediation exercise. She urged that the decision be postponed until after the mediation exercise in order that this important decision can be made on an informed basis.
3. Another Director has resigned from the Company and believed that Honiton community Complex may be operating outside the remit of the articles or any resolution the council made when forming the Company.
Vernon Whitlock, Chair of the Board of Directors of Honiton Community Complex informed the Town Council that:

The anniversary of the first year of the Beehive was approaching and the whole project had been a resounding success. The decision to grant a 10 year lease has enabled the Company to engage in long term planning and develop beneficial relationships with local organisations and companies. The Town Council’s mission statement for the Beehive and its aims and objectives have been more than met and have exceeded all expectations within its first year of trading. Now is the time for the Town Council to show its confidence in its Company and its volunteers and wholeheartedly back them with a guaranteed long term lease.
The Chairman thanked all 3 members of the public.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session.  
15/49
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor

The mayor informed the Council that whilst he and the Town clerk were absent in February the Deputy Mayor and Deputy Clerk ensured the Council continued to function smoothly and he thanked them for their efforts.

There were no questions.  

Cllr Caroline Kolek and Cllr Henry Brown entered the room.

15/50
Correspondence – to note correspondence received and to resolve any matters arising there from
The list of correspondence received from 10th February – 3rd March 2015 had been circulated in advance.
Devon County Council
1. Community News Roundup – February

2. Report on the Delivering Differently programme

3. E-mail from Cllr Diviani on news release regarding East Devon’s Council Tax and other matters

4. E-mail from Cllr Diviani giving details of a grant to the Honiton Youth Centre

5. Information from Cllr Diviani on his upcoming appointments.

East Devon District Council
6. The Knowledge issues 37, 38, 39 & 40 

7.  Forward Plan – 1st March – 30th June 2015

8.  Council meeting agenda – Wednesday, 25th February

Other
9. E-mail from Lesley Smith – DCLG consultation on Display Energy Certificates

10. DALC – minutes of the LCSC meeting held on Thursday 12 February

11. Hospicecare – invitation to an open evening at Kings House Day Hospice, Honiton on 24th March

12. East Devon and Mid Devon Community Strategy Partnership – invitation to attend the annual meeting on Wednesday, 8th April 

13. E-mail from FWAG South West – cessation of EA funding for the River Otter Himalayan Balsam Control Project 2015-16

14. Local Councils Update – issue 182 

Item 13. – Cllr Roy Coombs informed the Council that many volunteers were giving up their time to prevent the weeding from spreading and if funding were to be withdrawn this work would not be able to continue. Also co-operation with landowners was an issue especially the footpath that the Town Council maintains under the P3 partnership. At Otter Head appropriate action was being taken to eradicate further up-stream. Cllr Coombs believed that the Town Council may need to be more involved.
Item 12. – Cllr Kolek would no longer be able to attend the annual meeting of the East and Mid Devon Community Safety Partnership on 8th April
Late correspondence received from 4th March 2015 to 9th March 2015 was tabled at the meeting.

Devon County Council

East Devon District Council

a) The Knowledge issues 41 including details of the recent AONB rural business and countryside fair held on 26th February at the Beehive.

Other

b) Beehive Director’s Report March 2015

c) Letter from resident in Coombe Close, Honiton regarding the need for a bus shelter near the old premises for Mill Water School.

d) Police and Crime Commissioner Tony Hogg’s monthly report March 2015

e) Clerks and Councils Direct March 2015 Issue 98

f) DALC E Bulletin including details about funding for community rights programme, community clear up day on Saturday 21st March, WW1 war memorial volunteers, and diary of training events following the elections

g) Email inviting the Town Council to attend a question time style policing debate – Policing and Community Safety on Tuesday 31st march 6.30pm at the Beehive.

h) National Plant monitoring survey – looking for volunteers to record plants

i) Email from Justin Selway regarding flowerbeds contract for spring/summer 2015

j) Email from resident in Marker Way, Honiton regarding various actions of the Town Clerk

k) The Clerk magazine January 2015 including many articles on the upcoming elections

Item b – Councillor Vera Howard asked for a copy of the Director’s report.

Item c – Cllr Roy Coombs asked that this item be considered by the Policy Committee and that a list of the existing Bus shelters be provided.
Item i – The Town Clerk informed the Town council that the flowerbeds maintenance contract will need to renewed and suggested that a working party may wish to consider the options available to the Town Council. Cllr Coombs, Cllr Kolek, Cllr Brown and Cllr Boggon requested that they be part of the working group and that Cllr Kolek will co-ordinate a suitable time for them to meet.

Item j – Cllr Howard asked that the email from the resident in Marker Way be read to the Town Council. The resident was concerned about the actions of the Town Clerk and informed the Town Council that it could not make any decisions until the mediation process was complete and EDDC’ Overview and Scrutiny committee had scrutinised the results.
The Mayor informed the Town Council that he intended to contact the resident regarding the tone of the letter.

Cllr Taylor asked that it be recorded that he did not work with Cllr Allen nor to aid him in his alleged plans to gain the building for the Community Church.

Cllr Ash was concerned by the comments made by Cllr Allen and had attended the Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting herself and had witnessed a totally different tone of meeting and asked that the Town Council scrutinise what was being said.

Item h – Cllr Coombs informed the council that the National Plant Survey did not include any squares for Honiton or Otter Head.

15/51
To receive and approve the minutes of the Policy Committee meeting held on 23rd February 2015 and to resolve recommendations of the Committee
It was agreed that the minutes be approved and signed by the Chair of the Policy Committee as a correct record.
The following recommendations of the Policy Committee were also considered:

1. That the points raised by the Policy Committee with regard to individual services be submitted to Devon County Council as part of the consultation process
2. That, as there is a shortage of public parking in Honiton, Devon County Council should be encouraged to consider increasing the level of bus services within and to the town, in order to promote greater use of public transport
3. That Devon County Council consider amending the Town Bus Service 367 route to include The Beehive and the Town Council Offices and
4. That the support of the Devon County Council Ward Members be sought at the next Town Council meeting, in order to arrange a meeting with the appropriate officers to discuss the proposed cuts
5. That an away day be held after the election in May to allow all Town Councillors to get to know one another 

6. That following the election, all Town Councillors are appointed to all Committees in order to provide an opportunity for new Councillors to understand the workings and responsibilities of each Committee, before making a final selection and

7. That the Town Council ensures that it meets the requirements of the Foundation level criteria of the new Local Award Scheme which replaces Quality Status.
Cllr Elliot confirmed that the Employment Committee had reviewed the situation regarding the Town Clerk needing to complete her CiLCA portfolio and had agreed that she be given time to concentrate on this in order to complete it before May.

The above recommendations were unanimously agreed and WERE RESOLVED.

Cllr Coombs declared a personal interest on the bus transport consultation as Bus route 367 passes Otter Head.

15/52
To agree Town Council’s response to the East Devon District Council consultation on Playing Pitch Strategy (briefing paper
A briefing paper had been circulated in advance. 
Cllr Ash declared an interest as Director/Trustee of Honiton Development Trust.

Cllr Ash informed the Town Council that the Tower Cross proposal would not be a development of East Devon District Council but a consortium with many local groups involved.

Cllr Ash proposed that the Town Council urge East Devon District Council to make good the deficiencies of the existing facilities as highlighted in the strategy and also the lack of open space within the confines of the Town. This was seconded by Cllr Elliot and WAS RESOLVED.
15/53
To agree to replace 2 cameras and install a CCTV aerial on St Paul’s Church once approval has been given by the Diocese and to use funds provided by East and Mid Devon Community Safety Partnership and East Devon District Council’s Housing Department towards the CCTV system
A paper with recommendations from the Town Clerk had been circulated in advance.

 A discussion regarding whether the Police should contribute and whether this was appropriate as the Town CCTV was being used as a deterrent took place and it was unanimously agreed to approve the following recommendations:
a) That the Town Council instruct the Town Clerk to place an order to replace the 2 cameras that were not working and
b) That the Town Council approves to receive donations from East and Mid Devon Community Safety Partnership and East Devon District Council’s Housing Department in order to continue providing the town’s CCTV system.

THIS WAS RESOLVED.

The Mayor, on behalf of the Town Council thanked both orgainsations for their generous offer to ensure this worthwhile service continued to operate.
15/54
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

Reports were received as follows:
Cllr Zarczynski

Cllr Kolek had requested that the Town Council consider a new sign to be placed outside the building and the Town Clerk did not include this on the agenda. Cllr Zarczynski had approached AG signs to sponsor the sign and that they had confirmed that they would provide and erect the sign with the Town Council only needing to contribute a small amount.
The Town Clerk confirmed with Cllr Kolek that if Cllr Kolek were to request this in writing in line with standing orders then the Town Clerk can ensure it was added to the agenda and that further information will also be needed to take into account planning/advertising consent and cost implications.

Cllr Elliot requested that Cllr Zarczynski ensure that the sponsorship arrangement did not sponsor the Town Council directly.
The Chairman proposed that the Town Clerk investigate this further.

Cllr Brown 

Honiton Youth Club – as Chair of the Youth Club Cllr Brown reported that progress had stagnated slightly and it was hoped that the centre would be open in the Summer.

Cllr Taylor

The Street Market was performing well and it was anticipated that the annual income would be in the region of £32,500 and would therefore provide a surplus income of approximately £5,000. 
Cllr Elliot

Charter Day – Plans this year’s Charter Day were progressing well and the Lions were now on board. Further details will be made available at the next Town Council meeting.

Cllr Ash

Cllr Ash had attended a meeting at Devon Association of Local Councils earlier that day and that a report would be provided for the next Town Council meeting.

Cllr Coombs 

Cllr Coombs along with the Deputy Clerk had carried out an inspection at the Glen following the recent event and was pleased to report that work was in hand.

Cllr Coombs had received an email from P3 Partnership requesting that the completed Annual P3 returns be sent back. The Town Clerk confirmed that Honiton Town Council’s Annual P3 returns had been submitted.

Cllr Wadsworth 

St Michael’s Day Centre – Devon County Council has requested that a formal proposal be submitted to them. Cllr Wadsworth also informed the Town Council that 2 existing users at St Michaels continued to operate in the building and both orgainsations “piggy backed” from the day care facilities and would be investigating this further..
Cllr Taylor asked whether these organisations were businesses or charities. It was understood that the organisations were both charities and had this arrangement in place with Devon County Council directly.

Cllr Kolek

Dementia Friendly Town – The progress meeting was cancelled and will now be meeting in April.
The Town Clerk informed the Town Council that “Dementia Friendly Town” had approached the Town Council and asked if they could share the stand at Honiton Show. It was agreed that as the cost would be shared by all parties this would be a sensible idea.

 Cllr Kolek was currently reviewing the Police figures for domestic violence.

Cllr Kolek has been asked to be the named safeguarding representative for the newly formed youth group.

Cllr Kolek was unable to attend the AGM of East Devon and Mid Devon Community Strategy Partnership and it was agreed that as Cllr Halse was attending that he represent the Town Council.

Cllr Kolek will be arranging fundraising sessions to raise funds to cover the costs of repairing the frame for the portrait of Mrs Phillips, former Mayor of Honiton. It was agreed that the Town Clerk will obtain a quote for the cost of repairing the frame.
As the 3 hour time limit for a meeting was approaching as per standing orders the Mayor asked if the members would like to extend the meeting by 30 minutes with a 5 minute comfort break.

A recorded vote was taken as follows:

	
	
	FOR
	AGAINST
	ABSTAIN

	1
	Cllr Ash
	X
	
	

	2
	Cllr Bayliss
	X
	
	

	3
	Cllr Boggon
	X
	
	

	4
	Cllr Brown
	X
	
	

	5
	Cllr Coombs
	
	X
	

	6
	Cllr Corke
	
	X
	

	7
	Cllr Cornwell
	X
	
	

	8
	Cllr Elliot
	
	X
	

	9
	Cllr Halse
	X
	
	

	10
	Cllr Howard
	
	X
	

	11
	Cllr Kolek
	X
	
	

	12
	Cllr Lunt
	
	X
	

	13
	Cllr Pavey
	X
	
	

	14
	Cllr Taylor
	
	X
	

	15
	Cllr Wadsworth
	
	X
	

	16
	Cllr Zarczynski
	
	X
	


The results of the vote were 8 in favour and 8 against and so the Chairman was asked to use his casting vote and voted against the motion.
As the meeting had not come to an end a further motion was proposed by Cllr Elliot that the meeting be adjourned for Tuesday 10th March at 7pm.
A recorded vote was requested.

	
	
	FOR
	AGAINST
	ABSTAIN

	1
	Cllr Ash
	X
	
	

	2
	Cllr Bayliss
	X
	
	

	3
	Cllr Boggon
	X
	
	

	4
	Cllr Brown
	X
	
	

	5
	Cllr Coombs
	X
	
	

	6
	Cllr Corke
	X
	
	

	7
	Cllr Cornwell
	X
	
	

	8
	Cllr Elliot
	X
	
	

	9
	Cllr Halse
	X
	
	

	10
	Cllr Howard
	X
	
	

	11
	Cllr Kolek
	X
	
	

	12
	Cllr Lunt
	X
	
	

	13
	Cllr Pavey
	X
	
	

	14
	Cllr Taylor
	
	X
	

	15
	Cllr Wadsworth
	X
	
	

	16
	Cllr Zarczynski
	
	X
	


The results were 14 in favour and 2 against and so the motion was carried. IT WAS RESOLVED that the meeting be adjourned for Tuesday 10th March at 7pm here at the Beehive.
Signed Chairman






13th April 2015 


